Draft Minutes AGM southwark cyclists 

October 12th 2016

Present: Ralph Smyth; Belinda Sykes; Bruce Lynn; Liz Eden; Andy Cawdell (Co-ordinator); Sally Eva (secretary); Amy Aeron-Thomas; Jeremy Leach; Alastair Hanton; Pete Wood; Ena (?)

Apologies: Eleanor

Minutes of AGM November 2015: agreed. 

Co-ordinator's report: Andy reported on activities in 2015/16 and offered to serve another year. The group had run the Bike Train for past six months. This had been very successful as a publicity exercise, less so as a route to mass commuting. Members had given out 2,000 BT leaflets with healthy ride literature, cycle confident publicity and Southwark Cyclists own cards. Outcome had been an email list of approx 90 for the Bike Train and about 30 riders over the half year. Biggest boost appeared to have come on numbers for the healthy rides which were any way rising. 

Bike Train cross-publicity had attracted a wider section of the community to the Canal Path Dr Bikes which continued to be a big success thanks to volunteers Bob, Bruno and Billy plus the outstanding professionalism of Charlie the paid mechanic. 

We participated in two major London wide events, one successful, one not. We led more than 80 riders to the Freecycle in central London on July 30th last year and we attempted to co-operate with LCC Bike Tubes on Cycle to Work day last month as well as offering our own cycle-to-work day to local employers and running the normal bike train. We were severely over-stretched by our commitments. A smaller scale specific Cycle to work project is perhaps one for discussion next month when we plan our activities for the coming year. 

Close to my heart are the TfL traffic rides which examine various aspects of TfL temporary measures at road works and major building sites. Interventions include at St George's Circus, the E&C, Vauxhall Cross and the Battersea development area. Lambeth cyclists are enthusiastic co-operators in this. 

We provided transport back from the Dunwich Dynamo in July 2016 providing spaces for 1000 bikes and people. We should thank Ralph from Codegate who provides his wireless mesh for booking, the Dunwich Village Meeting for their support, Bob Eva for his help booking in riders and Bruce and helpers for the unloading at Surrey Quays. 

CJSG continues to meet, though the contacts made in the group and used outside sometimes seem more fruitful than the meetings themselves. I think it is sufficiently useful to continue with but I am not sure if fulfills Southwark's legal responsibility to meet and consult cyclists which it was intended to do. 
Pete Wood has provided admin support including establishing the new google groups and administering that group and our F/B presence. 

Looking forward we seem to have the outline of sustainable transport plan for our work in Southwark. We are hoping to engage in the development of a privately funded bike loan scheme and to engage with local health professionals to support cycling for mental and physical health. 

But underpinning all our efforts is the essential work of the infrastructure group led by Bruce and assisted by Liz to persuade the council to stand up to vested interests and design and build the sort of infrastructure which keeps cyclists safe and attracts new cyclists to join us. Infrastructure is the key to making cycling safe. No amount of cycling promotion can overcome the continuing danger on our roads. 

Treasurer's report: not available.

Healthy Rides, report: Bruce Lynn. 

These rides have flourished, with numbers up 21% on average and 80% over the summer. We used the four Southwark start/finish points and added starts from Waterloo and the Cutty Sark. These starting points were very popular. Proposing to continue these rides on the same timetable through the winter, instead of reducing them, to see if numbers would hold up

Infrastructure  report: Bruce Lynn

a. Quietway 1.  Fully opened Feb 2016 with completion of new cycle path from South Bermondsey Station to Surrey Canal Road past the Millwall stadium. Q1 is hugely popular with cyclists and numbers are up 150%.

b. Elephant and Castle Northern Junctions.  Gradually opened as a peninsula during 2016.  A proper audit is needed.

c. North-South Cycle Superhighway (CS6). The section from the Elephant to Blackfriars Bridge is in Southwark and opened early in 2016, attracting very large numbers of cyclists, in excess of 1000/hr at peak.  The Blackfriars Bridge section is already over capacity. The left turns going south, which require a turn across the motor traffic lanes, are dangerous and slow. 

1. Responses to new plans

a. Camberwell Green Junction: the scheme proposed by Southwark has not made progress in recent months.  

b. Quietway 14 (“Jubilee Line Quietway”).  All the sections from Blackfriars Rd to Tower Bridge Rd went to consultation this year.  The plans were generally good, with new crossings and some modal filtering.  The responses to consultation were positive but local issues have slowed progress.  

c. Quietway 7.  Sections from Elephant and Castle to Burgess Park had already been consulted in 2015-16.  However, the new junction with safe cycle phase at Portland St has not been built. New versions of the Champion Hill/Dog Kennel junction are still being considered, with no resolution of whether Champion Hill will be filtered. The Dulwich sections proved a huge headache.  Vociferous local objections led to no progress.  

d. Glengall/Mawbey/Old Kent Rd junction.  In August 2016 TfL suddenly produced a plan for improving this junction by filtering Mawbey Rd.  We supported this at consultation 

e. Bellenden Rd.  Southwark consultation here revealed strong local opposition.  The one-way system is very bad for cyclists and if Q7 or the Spine route are to come through here substantial changes are needed.  Discussions continue.

f. Flaxyards.  This new housing scheme on Melon St and Peckham high St has key cycle routes through it that need to be improved.  The plans ignored cyclists.  Much lobbying will, we hope, lead to sensible cycling provision here.  We are also trying to get the crossing of Peckham High Street improved.

g. Queen Elizabeth St/Tower Bridge Approach crossing.  TfL produced a plan for a light-controlled pedestrian crossing at the Queen Elizabeth St/Tower Bridge junction in July 2016.  

2. Planning Area Forums

a. Old Kent Road.  Southwark Cyclists has been well represented at a series of local forum meetings.  We are advocating for segregated cycle lanes along the length of the Old Kent Road.

b. Canada Water/Surrey Quays.  British Land are redeveloping a large core area consisting of the old printworks, the shopping centre and the leisure park.  Draft plans look OK. The emergence of the Brunel Bridge as a Mayor of London project for completion in 2020 has added importance to getting these routes well designed. 

3. Other 

a. Quietway 83.  The plan is for a quietway from Bermondsey to Nunhead.  We have had discussions with Southwark about the alignment.  It may provide a vehicle for two really necessary links. First, a high quality parallel route to take cyclists off the Surrey Canal Path, probably by improving Sumner Road.  Second, making an off road route along the east side of Peckham Rye Common and Park.  

b. London Bridge Redevelopment.  The changes to London Bridge Station provide the opportunity for improving cycle facilities.  The local Business Improvement District (Team London Bridge) are championing the pedestrianisation of Tooley St at London Bridge Satation and we support this idea (with cycle permeability).

c. Tower Bridge Closure.  Closure for essential repairs from Oct to Dec 2016.  Cyclists have to walk across with the pedestrians or use London Bridge or Southwark Bridge.  Southwark Cyclists have been pressing for changes at north end of Southwark Bridge where the poorly designed junction is failing to cope

.

d. Cycle Superhighway 4.  CS4 has largely disappeared even though last year we saw detailed plans, including plans for removing the gyratory at Surrey Quays.  The plans were pretty good. TfL say CS4 is still planned, but with no time scale.

Elections of Co-ordinator: Andy Cawdell, proposed Alastair Hanton, seconded Bruce Lynn; elected nem con

Secretary: Sally Eva, proposed Bruce Lynn, seconded Pete Wood: elected nem con. 

Treasurer: Hugh Bolton. elected nem con. 

Members on JCSG: Eleanor Margolies, Andy Cawdell, Liz Eden and Alastair Hanton re-nominated. 

Liz Eden elected as Infrastructure Supremo and member of LCC junction review committee by popular acclaim. She predicted she would fail her PhD but her doubts were swept aside by popular enthusiasm. To be supported by Adrian Barrett, Frances Bernstein and Angus Hewlett. 

Eleanor to continue as newsletter editor. 

AGM adjourned to next meeting because of absence of annual accounts. 

AOB: matters arising from the draft minutes of September 14th meeting. Pete still working on the letter to Ian Wingfield. Some call for a one page summary but this was likely to delay sending. Pete urged to write a quick cover page but send asap. 

Alastair was still attempting to arrange a meeting with the new director of public health for southwark Jin Lim. 

The Spine consultation was expected to be published at the Peckham CC in November. Bellenden plans would not be included. Plan was still for segregation on Lyndhurst Way though the pavement build-outs made this harder. 

The Camberwell Bridge closure offered a renewed opportunity to get this road filtered. The closure was pushing more traffic through Bellenden. Opportunity to get a CPZ on the "toast rack" roads. Ralph to work on mobilising public opinion and to contact Camberwell Society (suggested contact Nick Holt). Pete to assist Ralph once actions identified.
Next meeting: November 9th 2016, Nunhead Green community centre, 5 Nunhead Green SE15 3TU. Safest approach by bike along Scylla road rather than blind bend on Nunhead Lane. Afterwards in one of Nunhead's four drinking establishments on the Green.


